Transylvania University
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Attending: Randy Cooper, Roger Dalton, Brent Donovan, Angie Edwards, Barbara Garvey, Julie Goodman, Rich Hempel, Dave Johnson, Scott Lurding, Mamata Majmundar, Scott McCauley, Shack Parrish, Fred Peters, Josh Santana, Lance Tucker, Gene Vance, Billy Van Pelt, Yajaira West

Staff: Michael Bell (Assistant to the President for Special Projects), Rhyan Conyers (VP for Enrollment), John Davis (Director of Development), Tracy Dunn (Director of Mentoring Programs), Deana Ison (Director of Special Projects), Diana McKenzie (Director of Planned Giving/Assoc. Director of Regional Advancement), Serenity Wright (Associate Dean for Diversity & International Student Experience)

Welcome and Call to Order
Rich Hempel called the meeting to order at 9:33 a.m. and briefly welcomed everyone. Angie Edwards made a motion to approve the minutes of the last meeting and Barbara Garvey seconded the motion. The Board voted to approve the minutes from the February 2016 meeting. 

Election of New Members
Billy Van Pelt described the process of incoming and rolling off members and how the Board receives new candidates. He then presented the slate of five (5) new member candidates: 

Ann Boyd Brandow ’68
New York, New York
Ann is a retired Managing Director of Chase Manhattan Bank. Currently, she co-owns Vermillion Needlepoint Rugs Company. Ann is active in our New York Alumni group and is hosting an upcoming Transylvania alumni event with Dr. Carey as the special guest in her home. She is also a past Alumni Executive Board member.

Rachelle Williams Dodson ’98
Lexington, Kentucky
Rachelle is a trial attorney with the US Department of Justice. She is a former Transylvania Alumni Board Chairperson and Distinguished Service Award winner. She also serves as a 100 Doors Mentor.

Sherry Holley ’88
Lexington, Kentucky
Sherry is Senior Vice President / Financial Consultant with Hilliard Lyons. She serves on the upcoming Transylvania Capital Campaign Committee as well as spearheading the volunteer fundraising efforts to renovate the softball field. Sherry is a Hall of Fame inductee and an active supporter of athletics.

Billie Jo Hall Setzer ’89
Lexington, Kentucky
Billie Jo is a former Client Advisor with PNC Advisors and a current community volunteer. She serves on Transylvania’s Women’s Impact Council and is a former Reunion Committee member.  

Falguni Amin Zimmerman ’96
Lexington, Kentucky
Falguni is a radiation oncologist with Lexington Clinic. Her husband, Dr. Jason Zimmerman, is also an alumnus from the class of 1997. Falguni attended medical school at the University of Louisville.

Billy called for a motion to elect the slate of new members. Gene Vance made the motion and it was seconded by Randy Cooper. The Board voted to elect the slate as presented. 

Recognition of Exiting Members
Rich Hempel recognized Angie Woodward and Scott McCauley, two (2) members who will be rolling off of the Board. Angie was not present, but Rich presented Scott with a julep cup as a token of appreciation and thanked him for his engagement and his care of the institution. Scott said a few words of thanks in return. 

Class of 2024: An Introduction and Analysis
Michael Bell, Deana Ison, Serenity Wright and Tracy Dunn gave a presentation on the Class of 2024 and the challenges the University faces in preparing to address the needs of these students and their parents. This is a brief summary of that discussion.

Background
· As of the Fall of 2015, the high school population in the U.S. passed the boundary of 50% non-white students.
· There are fewer people in the U.S. living in towns of 5,000 or less. The population is more urban and diverse.
· There are currently 18,500 Kentucky high school graduates and that number is not expected to rise again until 2020. Of those, 4,000 are Transy’s type of student and we must orient ourselves to the needs of those students.
· The liberal arts are under siege and the message from politicians is that the type of education Transy offers is not good (because liberal arts doesn’t always directly link to career).
· The nature of the value of a college degree is changing. A degree has become a ticket to the working class and is now necessary for most jobs.





[bookmark: _GoBack]Parents
· Parents of the students of 2024 were born in the 70s and are the most heavily marketed generation of our time. Brands and labels matter to this group. This group is moving from the helicopter parents who hover around their children to snowplow parents who bulldoze to get what they want.
· The University is expanding parental outreach and inclusion in order to address the needs of these parents. There was group discussion as to whether this was further playing into the problem of snowplow parents who may be rolling over even the needs of their student.
Students
· High schools now prepare students to be college OR career ready (messaging is no longer giving the impression of college readiness being the priority)
· There is a life skill set that kids are missing when they come to Transylvania. They haven’t been taught critical thinking, budgeting or even how to properly address an envelope.
· One way that Transy is reaching out to encourage and assist potential college students is through the College Empowerment Program. 
· Students are balancing work, extracurricular, academics, etc. Some are working to help provide for their families. They need to see how they can immediately get plugged in and maximize the college opportunity.
Future – Internships/Mentors
· Once students are here, we strive to match them with mentors and assist them with internships.
· There are now approximately 200 mentoring partnerships in the 100 Doors program. Surveys are being filled out by both students and mentors to evaluate and improve the program even more.
· Students are offered a professional package including a head shot, etiquette class and etiquette dinner. Gary Deaton also did an express yourself session where they talked about use of social media, oral presentation skills, etc.
· A priority is to increase internships and Tracy Dunn asked for help with this and/or shadow opportunities for students.
· Next year, more career chats and panel discussions are to be added to help students. They are also evaluating needs of first generation college students and adding a graduate school mentoring program. Alumni who are currently in graduate school could help those who are starting the process of applying.

Enrollment Update
Rhyan Conyers announced the enrollment numbers for the upcoming fiscal year 2017:

· The goal had been 330 incoming students and a 50% discount rate.
· He predicts that with a few summer additions, there will be 260 incoming students and a 48 - 48½% discount rate.
· Last year the discount rate was 54%. This is significant because there is roughly $100,000 in financial aid savings for every discount point. While he would like the overall number to be higher, lowering the discount rate has also been a goal because there has to be a balance in the amount of financial aid offered.
· Why are the numbers lower? After a change in the Admissions administration, 12 staff members out of about 18-19 left the University. That’s a lot of turnover to overcome. Many of our competitors also super discounted in order to gain students and while great in the short term, that isn’t a sustainable model over time.
· The national average discount rate as of 2 years ago was 52%.
· The average Transy family income is $60,000/year.
· Applications to Transy have been declining over the past 5 years. At the same time, students are applying to more schools. That’s a problem that we must fix.
· Admissions is making plans to work their primary and secondary markets better. While we hate to join the print marketing race that is happening in recruitment, Transy has to do a better job of getting our brand out there and to tell our stories.
· Admissions is hiring 4 students to aid in outreach to high school students based on academic and co-curricular affinity groups. Rhyan likened this to what athletics does with recruiting except it will include academic and all affinity groups.
· A question was asked about whether there was a void in a certain classification of student that we are missing as compared with previous years. Rhyan reported that they cannot point to one particular area. The class is as academically gifted as previous classes. One weakness may be students from Fayette County and Eastern Kentucky. Not as many baseball players came from Fayette County as last year and the economy as well as a competing scholarship program that keeps Eastern KY kids closer to home may have had an impact.
· Other ideas were discussed. The change to the new website in January may not have been good timing for Admissions purposes either. Rhyan reported that they do solicit feedback from students who did not choose Transy. It is somewhat helpful, but unfortunately there is not a high response rate of those who return them.

Due to time restraints, Michael Bell announced that the committee meetings would not take place; however, he encouraged that these discussions be scheduled for another time in person or via conference call. 

Rich Hempel closed the meeting at 12:00 p.m. so that the group could join the Board of Trustees for a working lunch. During lunch the group was given an update on preparation for a Capital Campaign as well as a new Campus Center concept design presentation by SLAM architects. Lunch concluded at 1:00 p.m.
